 These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.



SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
May 12, 2020


The meeting was called to order by President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley at 6:30 pm. via virtual technology (Zoom) due to the Governor’s Executive Orders related to the pandemic of COVID-19

President Nagel-Smiley announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:  President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Vice President Gary Jones and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees: Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop and Stephanie Wolak.  Excused Absence:  Bob Bengivenga.
Also in attendance were:  Council President Christine Faustini, Linda Hansen, Carmela Miller and Ken Morgan.

President Nagel-Smiley reminded the Board to text, e-mail or call either herself or Gary Jones if unable to attend a meeting.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Led by Vice President Jones

MINUTES:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the library meeting minutes of April 12, 2020.

President Nagel-Smiley asked the Board if there were any questions or comments about the library meeting minutes of April 12, 2020.  

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor: Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.  Abstain:  Ray Rusnak


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the Payment of Vouchers, check #13623 through #13648 totaling $31,320.07.  

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the Payment of Vouchers, seconded by Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.


MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Expense Report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

Cash Receipt Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Cash Receipt Report.

Anne Troop made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or concerns.

Treasurer Melissa Katsingris stated that you see in April our local support is blank, everything down the line is blank because we have not been open and are not going to see anything until we open back up.  For the local support, this is our payment from the town. This is their monthly obligation to us. We were approached that they were going to have some hard times paying us for the month of April.  Linda, Cheryl, Ray and I discussed this and agreed that due to these unprecedented times we are living in, we wanted to be able to help the town and the taxpayers.  Since we are in good financial standing, we said it was ok for the town to not pay the April obligation at this time and that we were fine with them paying at a later date.  This did happen three times last year, which I pointed out at the beginning of this year.  The town did not pay us for a month but then doubled the payment the following month.  This did happen three times last year so based on the prior payment history, and then these times that we are living in now, we felt we could do this for our town.  Going forward we fully expect the town to pay their obligations.  If this were to not happen, we will have to have further discussions and conversations.  We feel that there is so much unknown and we are unsure at this point what the State Library will do at the end of the year with municipalities not being able to make their payment to their libraries.  As it stands right now nothing in the law has changed and the obligation from the town is still their responsibility.

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or concerns.  Seeing none.


In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.


Statistical Report:  President Nagel-Smiley asked Linda to explain the e-materials.

Linda explained that with the facility being closed obviously there are no physical materials coming in and out so those will be zeroes but if you look at the second part you will see the e-material circulation which is actually doing quite well.  Those resources are being used and people are still reaching out asking to register for library cards and participating in the programs. Unfortunately, overall, we are going to be in the same boat as many libraries in the coming year with that reduced circulation.  

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Statistical Report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s Report in detail.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Director’s Report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

Finance and Budget:  President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions regarding the Bank Statement report. Treasurer Melissa Katsingris stated that they moved $20,000 from the Municipality Savings IB to the Plant Fund.  This was to pay for the front door and we put a little bit extra into that Plant Fund.  There were no other comments or question and the Board accepted the Bank Statement.  

President Nagel-Smiley stated that the only other committee report we have is Buildings and Grounds.

Buildings and Grounds:  Linda Hansen reported that the front door was replaced last month.

Capital:  Melissa, Linda, Cheryl and I had a discussion and are thinking about being protective and have sneeze guard barriers in place prior to opening up.  Linda Hansen is getting quotes. $10,000 from the 2021 Capital Project Plan for repainting the main room moved to the 2020 Capital Project Plan to get this done before opening.  President Nagel-Smiley added that this not only for the circulation desk but between the computers as well.  This will be voted on under new business.

OLD BUSINESS:  There were no Old Business items for this evening.

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open the meeting up to the public.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  The motion passed unanimously. 

President Nagel-Smiley welcomed Council President Faustini to the meeting.  Council President Faustini thanked everyone for doing a wonderful job in keeping the children engaged.  The social interaction is very important.  She also thanked them for working with the Borough and as you see all the blanks on your sheets coming in, we have the same blanks, probably a lot more on our sheets. I have a recreation meeting after this and when we do open and get to those phases, it might help with liability to not let anyone in under 18 without a parent.  Normally for recreation they do not let in 12-year olds but under this circumstance that’s the group that is really going to socialize just as much as maybe the 5-year olds and not to follow guidelines.  We are looking to propose that tonight with the Director and maybe you would want to have that as a temporary policy, children under 18 not being admitted without a parent.  Everyone is probably following the numbers; the numbers have been lower in the single digits but they are not stopping.  It has been a tremendous impact on our community and I just really appreciate everyone that has been coming together to help the community.  I wanted to thank Ray Rusnak.  He has self-sacrificed himself and has been helping our Senior Center, which is inundated with requests for more meals on wheels and food deliveries.  We couldn’t totally keep up with that load and Ray heard about it and he stepped in and has been helping regularly and consistently.  Thank you on behalf of the whole Borough, Senior Center, Recreation, and myself.  Thank you so much.  Ray Rusnak responded that he really appreciates her comment and he said to Glenn, Matt and the Senior Center, if there was anything more he could do, he would.  He has been doing it on a continuous basis for about five weeks and for however long it is going to continue to go on and while he can do it, he will continue to do so.  Thank you for mentioning it.  President Nagel-Smiley added probably on behalf of the Library Board, she told Matt at last month’s meeting and will say the same.  She is glad to be in South Plainfield and feels the Mayor and Council, schools and everyone has worked together.  As a whole I feel that South Plainfield has been very proactive and I feel safe and secure.  Council President Faustini responded that they are really trying and have been partnering with the School Board. There will be “Light the Fight” on Thursday night.  We just are trying to keep everybody’s spirits up too.   

Ken Morgan stated that he was looking at the cleaning supply catalog and they have portable UV lights to sterilize.  Linda Hansen stated that the UV lights were not approved as a sanitizer.  Ken added that Friday’s movie is Top Hat with Fred Astaire and Ginger Rogers and hopes people are watching movies that we are linking up to.  


NEW BUSINESS:  

 Approval of changes to Capital Project Plan to include the purchase of protective  
 equipment, move $10,000 from 2021 Capital Project Plan of repainting main room  
 to the 2020 Capital Project Plan for protective guards and equipment.
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the changes to the Capital Project Plan to include the purchase of protective equipment, move $10,000 from 2021 Capital Project Plan of repainting main room to the 2020 Capital Project Plan for protective guards and equipment.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Gary Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.


President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Annemarie Stoeckel:  I think the library has been doing a great job.  I know how it is difficult to try and conduct library business virtually.  We have some of the same challenges at the schools.  My grandson is enjoying the baby time with Miss Mija and Miss Audrey on Friday.  You’re doing a great job.  We just have to do what we can and I hope everybody stays safe and stays well.  
Ray Rusnak:  I hope everyone is in good health and doing what we need to do.  Like Christine mentioned I have been doing the Meals on Wheels and I mentioned to Linda that if people are looking for books, I would be more than happy to deliver books while I am out delivering Meals on Wheels.  I do not know if this is something we can do with the library.  If it does happen, I would be more than happy to do so.  Keep the public informed and keep trying to do what we can do to make things seem as normal as possible.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that Council President Faustini had to leave but she put in the chat “Thank you all once again for everything you are doing! Keep up the good work…Hope to see you all again soon.  I have to run into another meeting.  Stay safe and healthy!!!”

Frank Lemos:  Stay safe and be happy.  Happy Memorial Day. 
Vice President Jones:  I hope everyone and their families are healthy.  When you’re hit with a tough situation a lot of people respond and I think that is what’s happening.  I am progressing along with my injury.  I have been approved to drive although my daughters don’t want me driving.  Everything is coming along and hope to see you guys soon.  President Nagel-Smiley said that they are saying DMV is closed until May 27, 2020.  Gary responded that is what they are saying but we have not received notification yet.
Melissa Katsingris:  I hope everyone is healthy and staying home.  I go to bed every night and think when I wake up this nightmare is going to be over but it’s not.  Today was a bit of a rough day.  I am grateful to see everybody here and hear everybody I can’t see.  I am looking forward to the phases hopefully starting soon so we can get back to some type of something.  Prayers are with you all.  
Anne Troop:  It is great to see you all and know that you’re healthy and hope it all continues with you and your family.
Stephanie Wolak:  I’m glad to hear you’re doing better Gary.  Keep on the mend.   It was very nice seeing you all today and I do love the idea of the activities for the kids to get up and jump and dance instead of sitting there, they do need to be active and see the other kids.  Stay safe and healthy.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  I commend the staff. They are all working from home and doing their part.  Whether it is writing articles for the paper, reading or giving instructions.  They really stepped up to this whole thing, especially Cheryl K. & Linda for going in to make sure everyone is getting paid and bills are being paid.  What I have been doing to keep my sanity and I want to pass this on - if you go onto YouTube and type in virtual tours, you can tour different places.  I toured a castle in Scotland, a walking tour in Edinburgh, and Cape May a couple of times.  It is like going on vacation but not leaving your living room.  Besides that, I do go on my Weight Watchers everyday but at different places.  I’ve been in California and England.  I’ve been all over.  It’s not just us it’s the entire world.  Someone said at one of the Weight Watchers will we ever get back to normal and I said we will have a new normal.  We will survive through this, whatever our new normal will be.  We are going to be OK.

ADJOURNMENT: 

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:21 pm.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Miller
Library Board Secretary
